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Regular Meetings
Regular meetings are held

at the Town Hall
beginning at 7 p.m.

Special meetings may be held on 
other days and times.

Town Board of Supervisors
2nd & 4th Mondays

Town Plan Commission
3rd Monday

Town Parks Committee
1st Monday (April – Oct.)

Town Trails Committee
2nd Tuesday (March-Nov.)

Sanitary District #2
2nd Tuesday

No opposition in Town races
No opposition has emerged for this 

year’s Town and Sanitary District races.

Town Chairman
Town Chairman Robert Schmeichel 

is seeking his third term as Town Chair-
man. Schmeichel has lived 
in the Town since 1984. 
He joined the Park Board 
in 1986 and moved to the 
Plan Committee (now Plan 
Commission) in 2003, 
where he subsequently 
served as chairman.

Schmeichel is a former 
president of the Wisconsin 
Chapter of the American 

Society of Landscape Architects, and a 
former member of both Neenah Rotary 
and the Fox Cities Greenways board.

Town Supervisors
Supervisors Jan DeKeyser and Geoff 

Hibner are seeking re-election this year. 
Jan DeKeyser, a 50-year Town resi-

dent, has served on the Town Board for 
the past 18 years. She 
was appointed to the Park 
Board in 1980 and became 
chairman in 1985 - a posi-
tion she continues to hold. 
She has also served as 
secretary/administrator of 
Sanitary Districts #2 and 
#3 since 1990. 

DeKeyser serves on the board of di-
rectors of the Wisconsin Utility Tax Asso-
ciation and on the Urban Towns Commit-
tee of the Wisconsin Towns Association.

Geoff Hibner is the for-
mer chief financial officer 
of Banta Corporation. He 
has served on the Town 
Board for five years. Hib-
ner has been a resident of 
the Town for the past eight 
years and has an extensive 
business background. 

Sanitary District Commissioners
Both Sanitary District #2 (which in-

cludes most of the Town’s sewered area) 
and Sanitary District #3 
(which includes parts of the 
Town’s north end) have one 
seat up for election to their 
respective three-member 
commissions. 

In  Sanitary District #2, 
Steve Spanbauer is seeking 
a new term. Spanbauer has 
served on the Sanitary Dis-

trict board for many years. He is also a 
former Town of Neenah Chairman.

No one filed papers to be on the ballot 
in Sanitary District #3. Bryan Von Dey-
len, whose term is expiring, may seek re-
election as a write-in candidate. 

Sanitary District commissioners serve 
six-year terms.

Spring 2013 election facts:
Elections will be held April 2, 2013, for the purpose of electing Town and Sanitary District officials (see 
above). Residents will also elect three members to the Neenah school board (four candidates running), a 
Winnebago County Executive (incumbent unopposed), a state Supreme Court justice (incumbent and two 
challengers), and a state Superintendent of Schools (incumbent and one challenger). There will be a pri-
mary on Feb. 19 for the Supreme Court race.

Town of Neenah
Town Hall:

1600 Breezewood Lane
www.townofneenah.com
Email: tnneenah@tds.net

(920) 725-0916

Office Hours:
Monday	 8:30 am - 4:30 pm
Tues.-Thurs.	 8:30 am - 12:30 pm
Fri.-Sat.-Sun.	 Closed

Bob
Schmeichel

Geoff
Hibner

Jan
DeKeyser

Steve
Spanbauer



Chairman
Robert Schmeichel – 729-5995

Supervisors
Glenn Armstrong – 722-3355

Jan DeKeyser – 725-3284
Dave Dexter – 858-6096
Geoff Hibner – 729-4780

Clerk/Treasurer
Robin Coburn – 725-0916

Building Inspector
Gary Klinka – 727-9200

Fire Chief
Ed King – 725-8261

Animal Control
Glenn Armstrong – 722-3355

Parks Committee Chairman
Jan DeKeyser – 725-3284

Plan Commission Chairman
Tom Stolla – 967-3364

Land Committee Chairman
Don Verbrick – 722-4651

Trails Committee Chairman
Glenn Winkler – 722-2289

Weed Commissioners
Dave Dexter – 858-6096
Geoff Hibner – 729-4780

Newsletter
Dave Dexter – 858-6096

Sanitary District Commissions
#2 – President – Don Verbrick – 722-4651

#3 – President – Bryan Von Deylen – 751-8791

County Board Representatives
District 7 – Bill Roh – 725-5999

District 9 – Tom Widener – 725-1156
District 30 – Chuck Farrey – 582-7733
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The Town of Neenah Fire Department will be cel-
ebrating its 75th anniversary this year, and I thought 
it would be interesting to look back at its early days. 
The Fire Dept. was formed in 1938, however the Town 
of Neenah was created by Wisconsin Territorial legisla-
tion on Feb. 11, 1847. 

That means for the first 91 years of the town’s exis-
tence, we did not have a fire department (rather scary 
when you think about all of the old wooden structures, 
wood-burning stoves, and lanterns in use back then). If 
any of you have any old history of the Fire Dept. (may-
be your grandfather was a volunteer fireman), please 
contact me.

In doing my research, I found some interesting infor-
mation on the early days of the Town, so I will start with 
that, and then move on to the history of the Fire Dept. 
in the July newsletter. I hope to do an article in each 
quarterly newsletter. 

The first information I found is from 1855. Remem-
ber, the City of Neenah did not exist; all land now oc-
cupied by the City was the Town of Neenah and later, the Village of Winnebago 
Rapids.

April 1855
The Board met at Weedens Hotel on April 3, 1855. It was moved and carried 

that $700 be raised for roads and bridges, $200 for the support of the poor, and 
$150 for contingency expenses.

September 1855
Supervisors met to receive and open bids for the building of the Slough 

bridge (most likely at Main St.). The Board resolved to accept the bid of Smith 
and Bowen to build a “good and substantial bridge” across the Slough for the 
amount of $700: 

“Be it resolved the bridge should not be less than 5 feet from the surface of 
the water and should be level from end to end. The contractor shall grade down 
the bank at each end, to be level with the bridge for 2 or 3 rods at each end.”

April 1856
The Board resolved that $600 be appropriated, under the direction of the 

supervisors, for grading and plowing roads on Doty Island, provided a like sum 
is raised and expended by the Town of Menasha.

April 1859
The Board authorized receiving labor in place of cash in payment for high-

way taxes.

April 1860
Moved and carried that the business of doctoring the poor be let to the low-

est bidder. All medical attendance, medicine, and surgery shall be included in 
one contract. Dr. Robinson won the contract to tend to said poor for the sum of 
$96, to be paid in quarterly installments of $24 each.

Glenn Armstrong 
is a Town of Neen-
ah Supervisor and 
a long-time mem-
ber and former 
Chief of the Town 
Fire Department.

The Good Ol’ Days
                         by Supervisor Glenn Armstrong

     



 Greetings of peace and understand-
ing to all going forward into 2013.

Lets get involved
During my tenure serving the Town 

of Neenah, I have received calls and 
have had conversations with con-
cerned town residents on a variety of 
Town-related issues. With the help of 
the good people that hold various po-
sitions in our Town government, I try 
my best to follow through on informa-
tion requests. However, I would offer 
that most of the information requested 
can be easily obtained at any one of the 
Town’s  “open to the public” meetings. 
Whether that be a meeting of the Town 
Board, or Plan Commission, or Park 
Board, etc., all are posted on a regular 
basis and are open to the public.

At latest count, the Town of Neenah 
has a population of 3,306 residents. 
The highest proportion of those resi-
dents are in the range of 35 to 65 years 
of age. I fully realize that we all have 
busy personal lives and other commit-
ments, but when is the last time YOU 
attended any Town meeting?

So as that guy says on TV; “Come 
on down…” It will enlighten you and 
can be at times “entertaining.”

Wintertime snow
A “fun snow fact:” According to 

specialists, “snowflakes are agglomer-

ates of many frozen ice crystals, most 
snowflakes are less than one-half inch 
across.” 

The water content of snowflakes is 
more variable than we think. An aver-
age snowflake is made up of 180 billion 
molecules of water, but the snow-water 
ratio depends on various factors such 
as temperature, crystal structure, wind 
speed, etc. 

Even if there aren’t any images of 
the biggest snowflake ever recorded, 
the Guinness Book of World Records 
states that a giant snowflake was found 
at Fort Keogh, Montana, on Jan. 28, 
1887. It was 15 inches wide and eight 
inches thick. WOW! How’d you like 
to have flakes of that size piled in your 
driveway?

As a reminder to everyone, there 
is a no parking ordinance on Town of 
Neenah roads and rights-of-way from 
Dec. 1 to April 1, from 2 a.m. until 7 
a.m. Although we had fair warning of 
our first snow event of the season, there 
were a few vehicles that the county 
snow plows had to maneuver around to 
plow the roadways. The county snow-
plow trucks need a clear roadway for 
the snowplows. Any vehicle parked on 
town roads or rights-of-way during the 
specified times will be removed at the 
owner’s expense and be fined.  

Also, those town residents that have 
placed wooden or steel stakes along 

the shoulder 
of the road at 
the grass line 
need to remove 
them. Snow 
plow drivers 
need to have the 
entire shoulder 
and some of 
the town right-
of-way clear of 
obstacles so that 
they can com-
pletely clear the road of drifting snow. 

And last but not least, after any snow 
event, let’s all please help out the mail 
carriers by shoveling the windrowed 
snow away from your mail box so the 
carrier has easy access to the box.   

Dogs:  
Please “LICENSE” your dog and, 

for the welfare of the dog and others, 
have your pets vaccinated for rabies 
and distemper. And PLEASE… keep 
all of your pets under control. It actual-
ly will save you and the Town money!

Well that’s it for this issue… C U 
around town, and maybe at a meeting 
or two… Have a great year !

— Bob Schmeichel
Town Chairman

Chairman’s Chatter:  Let’s Get Involved

Town Chairman
Bob Schmeichel
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New shelter fund
Several Town residents have con-

tributed to a special fund earmarked 
for the construction of a shelter build-
ing at Franzoi Park. The Town Parks 
Committee has advocated the shelter 
to serve the park in the Town’s most 
rapidly-growing area. The committee 
estimates the shelter cost to be around 
$250,000. It would be similar to the 
shelter at Mahler Park, and would in-
clude indoor restroom facilities.

The Town cannot afford the cost 
at this time, but the Board set aside 
$15,000 in the 2013 budget to start a 
shelter fund. Individuals are encour-
aged to donate to the Franzoi Park 
shelter fund; such donations are tax-
deductible. Donations can be mailed to 
the Town Hall.

The Town of Neenah Fire De-
partment accepted delivery of  its 
new tender (water tanker) in early 
December. The truck is needed to 

deliver water to fire scenes where 
there are no hydrants. The truck cost 
$253,144, and replaces a tanker pur-
chased 28 years ago.

New fire truck enters service



Building Permits
(Projects valued at $1,000 or more)

September, 2012

NAME	 ADDRESS	 JOB	 COST
Brown/Hoffman Strobel	596 Hunters Point Rd	 New Home	 $350,000
Karman/Black Haak	 1293 Radcliff Rd	 HVAC	 $4,500
Boardwalk Bldrs	 478 Dalton Rd	 New Home	 $215,000
Eva Wilms/Keyes	 1735 County Road A	 HVAC	 $4,400
Hoheisel Properties	 1573 B Deerwood Dr	 Electrical	 $2,900
Integrity Construction	 763 Milkweed Ct	 Remodel	 $4,000
Boardwalk Bldrs	 2619 Towerview Dr	 New Home	 $215,000
Boardwalk Bldrs	 2626 Towerview Dr	 New Home	 $180,000
Silvercrest Homes	 215 County Trunk CB	 Storage	 $225,000
Peter Briones	 819 Sundial Ln	 Shed	 $3,500
Pfile Homes	 715 Terra Cotta Dr	 New Home	 $200,000
Matthew Scharenbroch	1354 Birch Bark Ln	 Egr Wndws	 $$6,725
Corey Popp	 795 Milkweed Ct	 Remodel	 $8,000

October, 2012

NAME	 ADDRESS	 JOB	 COST
Mike Sanford	 467 Dalton Rd	 New Home	 $170,000
Bryan Zilisch	 2130 Nee Vin Rd	 Shed	 $12,000
Mark Schipferling	 675 Dartmouth Dr	 Deck	 $4,750
Dan Kilpatrick	 134 Klompen Ct	 Shed	 $55,500
WE Energies	 1501 County Road II	 Roll-up Door	 $11,865
Schooley/A-Square	 431 Dalton Rd	 Shed + Pool	 $14,000
Owen/Winter	 1529 Hidden Acres Ln	 Remodel	 $11,000
Mitchell/Trio	 612 Hunters Point Rd	 HVAC	 $2,395
Hinchley/Drucks	 1831 County Road A	 HVAC	 $6,000
TuckAway Storage	 1987 County Road II	 Warehouse	 $49,800

November, 2012

NAME	 ADDRESS	 JOB	 COST
Karman/Black Haak	 1293 Radcliff Rd	 HVAC	 $2,395
Peter Green	 616 Hunters Point Rd	 HVAC	 $3,895
Kurt Konitzke	 107 Courtney Ct	 Remodel	 $9,300
Karuhn/Palisades	 140 Courtney Ct	 HVAC	 $3,049
Bouressa/Palisades	 512 Sunrise Bay Rd	 HVAC	 $2,350
Diamond/Palisades	 601 Harvard Dr	 HVAC	 $3,500
Matthew Scharenbroch	1354 Birch Bark Ln	 Remodel	 $20,000

All building permits are issued by Building Inspector Gary 
Klinka (727-9200). Permits are needed to construct a fence or 
build a deck. If you aren’t sure you need a permit, check with 
Gary.
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The Town’s budgeted expenditures 
for 2013 are $1,175,011. This is essen-
tially the same as in 2011, and down 
substantially from 2012, when there 
were extraordinary expenses for the 
completion of the South Park Avenue 
retention pond and conservancy park 
and for the purchase of a new fire truck. 

Also, last year the Town paid off 
some long-term debt, which will re-
duce 2013’s debt service by more than 
$100,000. 

Revenue sharing from the state is 
expected to drop by more than $25,000 

in 2013, but by holding the line on 
expenses, the Town needs to increase 
its total property tax revenue by only 
$8,522. 

The Town of Neenah’s portion of 
your tax bill thus increased by less than 
$.01 per $1,000 of assessed valuation, 
and stands at $1.14 per $1,000 – the 
lowest in the area! For comparison, 
the rate in the similarly-sized Town of 
Clayton is more than double the Town 
of Neenah’s rate, at $2.49 per $1,000. 
The Town of Menasha’s rate is $5.34 
per $1,000, and the City of Neenah’s 

rate is $9.09 per $1,000.
The Town of Neenah’s annual 

charge for stormwater was dropped 
from $78 to $55 for a single-family 
residence (Equivalent Runoff Unit – 
ERU), with a comparable reduction for 
other property types. The Town is re-
luctant to build up an excessive storm-
water fund at this time due to uncer-
tainties over eventual rules to be set by 
the Wisconsin Department of Natural 
Resources (DNR). 

A copy of the Town budget is avail-
able from the Clerk.

Town of Neenah taxes still lowest in region

Advertising rates for this newsletter

full page – $240     •     1/2 page – $120
1/4 page – $60     •     1/8 page – $30

This newsletter is circulated quarterly to Town of Neenah residents and 
businesses. Call Dave Dexter at  920 858-6096 for information.



Snowfall
reminders

• There is no parking on Town 
roads between 2 a.m. and 7 a.m., 
from December through March.

• Check your mailbox – is it stable 
enough to survive the winter?

• Don’t plow snow across the road 
when cleaning your driveway.

• Don’t place markers in the road 
right-of-way. We must have a 
place to push the snow.

• Don’t place your garbage or 
recycling containers in the road-
way where they could be struck 
by a snowplow.

• Don’t park on the road at any 
time during a snow event.

• Don’t lose patience with our 
snowplow drivers. They do not 
have an easy job.

If you have any questions or con-
cerns with snow plowing, please 
call the Town Hall at 725-0916.
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Owners of dogs more than five 
months of age on January 1 of any year, 
or five months of age within the license 
year, shall annually, on or before the 
date the dog becomes five months of 
age, pay the dog license tax and obtain 
a license (Wisconsin Statute 174.05). 
Dog licenses issued for 2013 will be 
valid through Dec. 31.

The fees RE $5 for a neutered male 
or spayed female and $10 for an un-neu-
tered male or unspayed female. There is 
an additional $5 fee if paid after April 1.

When applying for a license, please 
present the animal’s current rabies vac-
cination certificate certified by a li-
censed veterinarian.

All checks should be made payable 
to the Town of Neenah and mailed or 
dropped off at the Town Hall, 1600 
Breezewood Dr., Neenah 54956.

Dog licenses due FOR SALE 
2010 FORD FUSION SE
• White, 4 door, 4 cyl.
• new Michelin tires, 
• 67,000 mi., nice shape.  
$13,500

Contact Glenn Armstrong
722-3355



If you live WEST of Highway 41 or NORTH of 
Winneconne Ave. (JJ/114), your recycling and trash 
pickup day is TUESDAY. Trash is picked up every 
week; recycling is picked up every-other week. If 
you live between County Hwy. JJ/Winneconne Ave. 
and Larsen Road, you are GROUP A. If you live 
north of Larsen/ Oakridge or south of JJ/Winne
conne, you are GROUP B.

WEST of Hwy 41 RECYCLING PICKUP
TUESDAYS (except where noted)

	 GROUP A	 GROUP B
	 Jan 22	 Jan 29
	 Feb 5	 Feb 12
	 Feb 19	 Feb 26
	 March 5	 March 12
	 March 19	 March 26
	 April 2	 April	 9
	 April 16	 April 23

If you live EAST of Highway 41 and SOUTH of 
Winneconne Ave. (JJ/114), your recycling and trash 
pickup day is WEDNESDAY. Trash is picked up ev-
ery week; recycling is picked up every-other week. 
If you live south of Bell St. and west of the Hid-
den Acres subdivision, you are GROUP A. If you 
live anywhere else in this area, you are GROUP B. 
Maps are available on the Town’s website or at the 
Town Hall.

EAST of Hwy 41 RECYCLING PICKUP
WEDNESDAYS (except where noted)

	 GROUP A	 GROUP B
	 Jan 23	 Jan 30
	 Feb 6	 Feb 13
	 Feb 20	 Feb 27
	 March 6	 March 13
	 March 20	 March 27
	 April 3	 April 10
	 April 17	 April 24

Please remember the following recycling-col-
lection requirements:

1) Only Veolia-supplied carts will be emptied

2) Carts should be placed at the curb by 6 a.m. 
on your collection day.

3) Carts must be facing the street as indicated by 
arrows on the cart lid.

4) Please leave at least five feet of space be-
tween your cart and any other object, such as a 
light pole, mailbox, or other trash/recycling cart. 

5) Veolia will not pick up trash or recycling that 
does not fit inside the cart. Lids must be closed to 
be serviced. Material outside the cart will NOT be 
collected.

6) Please bag your trash to prevent loose materi-
als from blowing out.

7) Recycling must be loose in the cart -- no 
plastic bags or stringed paper bundles.

8) Please do not tightly stuff or compress mate-
rial into the carts, as the carts may not completely 
empty into the truck. The truck will not return for 
carts that did not empty.

9) Electronic waste (TVs, radios, VCRs, 
DVD players, computers and computer parts, cell 
phones, etc. will NOT be accepted. Please take all 
such items to the Winnebago County landfill or to 
an e-recycling facility.

10) No oil, oil filters, or oil-absorbent materials. 

11) No grass clippings, yard waste, Christmas 
trees, or ashes will be accepted.

12) No hazardous wastes will be accepted.

If you have questions about your trash/recy-
cling service, or to report a missed pickup, call 
Veolia at 920 685-6666. 

For information on Winnebago County recycling 
and hazardous waste disposal, call 920 232-1850.

Town of Neenah Recycling Schedule
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Realize 
 

RenewOurWaters.org 
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— Town of Neenah Reminders —
BURNING: Burning is permitted in the 
Town of Neenah, but the Fire Department 
requests that you use common sense (dry-
ness and wind are always factors to watch), 
and that you call the Winnebago County 
Sheriff’s Office non-emergency number 
(236-7300, #0) before and after burning to 
avoid false alarms. Please be considerate of 
your neighbors when burning, making sure 
the smoke isn’t blowing in their direction. 
Burning garbage is prohibited.

MINUTES AND AGENDAS: Town min-
utes and agendas are posted on the Town 
website (<www.townofneenah.com>) and 
are also available for inspection at the 
Town Hall during regular business hours.

ADDRESS SIGNS: Homeowners are re-
sponsible for maintaining the emergency 
address signs placed in front of their homes 
by the Town. Assure that the signs remain 
visible by keeping brush and snow away 
from the sign. Also, do not remove or re-
locate the sign.

DEER/WILDLIFE PROBLEMS: The 
Town has no authority to handle wildlife 
problems. If you see a dead animal on the 
road call the County Sheriff at 236-7300, 
ext. 8. If you have other wildlife problems, 
call a private pest/wildlife control service.

OBSTRUCTING RIGHTS-OF-WAY 
AND DRAINAGE DITCHES: You can-
not place a fence or greenery in the Town’s 
road right-of-way. No part of a mailbox 
should extend over the paved portion of 
the road. In addition, culverts and drain-
age ditches must be kept clear of obstruc-
tions and must not be filled in. If you have a 
question about water drainage issues or the 
right-of-way, call Town Chairman Robert 
Schmeichel.

BUILDING PERMITS: All building per-
mits are issued by Building Inspector Gary 
Klinka (727-9200). Permits are needed to 
construct a fence or build a deck. If you 
aren’t sure you need a permit, check with 
Gary.

RECYCLING: All town recycling is 
picked up every-other week, depending on 
where you live (see page 6). All recyclables 
to be picked up must fit inside the container 
supplied by Veolia. They will not pick up  
bagged or boxed items, or recyclables in 
other containers. Please do not wrap items 
with string or place anything inside plastic 
bags. Electronics, waste oil, and other ma-
terials may not be placed with your recy-
clables or in the trash.

DOGS: All Town of Neenah dogs must be 
licensed. The  license is issued by the clerk/
treasurer. The cost for neutered/ spayed 
dogs is $5; all others are $10. Dogs can-
not run at large. They must be confined to 
your property or on a leash and under your 
control if off the property. NOTE: Leashed 
dogs are allowed in Town parks provided 
you immediately pick up any waste.

WINTER PARKING BAN: The Town 
has an ordinance prohibiting parking on 
Town roads between 2 a.m. and 7 a.m., 
from December 1 through March 31.

SNOW REMINDERS:
√ 	 DON’T PLOW SNOW ACROSS THE ROAD 

WHEN PLOWING YOUR DRIVEWAY

√ 	 DON’T PARK ON THE ROAD DURING  A 
SNOW EVENT

√ 	 DON’T PLACE MARKERS IN THE ROAD 
RIGHT-OF-WAY… WE MUST HAVE A 
PLACE TO PUSH THE SNOW

√ 	 DON’T LOSE PATIENCE WITH OUR 
SNOWPLOW DRIVERS… THEY DO NOT 
HAVE AN EASY JOB


